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M I N U T E S
September 14, 2007
Seattle Indian Health Board
Invocation/Welcome/Introductions

Gerald Yorioka gave the Invocation.

Whitney Jones, AIHC Secretary, opened the meeting.  She also announced that she has taken another position at the Tribe and will no longer be able to attend AIHC meetings.  Delegates expressed their gratitude to Whitney for her outstanding service to AIHC.  She will be deeply missed.


Roll Call

Whitney Jones, AIHC Secretary, conducted roll call.  There is a quorum.
Whitney also asked Tribal representatives to review their resolutions and make sure the delegate and alternated names are current.

Review of May Minutes 
Whitney Jones asked delegates to review the minutes from the July 13, 2007 meeting.  Motion to adopt with 2 typographical corrections made by Linda Foley, seconded by Helen Fenrich.  Unanimous approval to adopt May minutes.
Transition Update and Announcements

Kris Locke, AIHC Interim Director, reported that the Executive Committee will be reviewing the closeout budget and job description the first week in October.  Due to a holiday, the next AIHC meeting is currently scheduled for Friday, November 16.  This date will receive final confirmation during the Executive Committee call.  
John McCoy was unable to attend and Kris circulated a get well card for delegates to sign.

Other announcements:

· Annual DOH TB meeting on October 24th.

· National Indian Health Board Consumer Conference in Portland the week of September 24th.

· Emma Medicine White Crow announced a CDC Tribal Diabetes meeting on September 17th from 3:30 – 5 PM.  Also there is a health disparities forum on September 19th to discuss cultural needs for written health information and interpretive services.  This is in conjunction with the Governor’s Interagency Council on Health Disparities.

Tribal Healing and Wellness Conference
Lisa Thomas, University of Washington, discussed the conference being planned for May 5 -6.  This project was supported by AIHC and AIHC will be a co-sponsor with IPAC.  Lisa asked the group two questions – should DASA be included as a co-sponsor? Should the conference be limited to Tribal participants? 
No opinions were expressed by delegates.  Kris will send Lisa’s contact information to people so they can respond.

HHS Region X Tribal Consultation Follow-up, Reorganization

John Hammarlund, Region X CMS Administrator, and Cecile Greenway, Region X CMS Native American Contact introduced themselves to the group.  John worked for seven years in the then HCFA Office of Legislative Affairs.  He came to Seattle and worked with both Linda Ruiz and RJ Ruff as their Deputy.  John brought greetings from James Whitfield who is the HHS Region X Administrator.  CMS Regional offices have been reorganized.  Jackie Garner from the Chicago Office is now the lead on Tribal issues as well as lead for all of the CMS Regional Offices.  John has responsibility for both the Seattle and Chicago and reports directly to Jackie.  Cecile Greenway has been hired as the Region X Native American Contact replacing Ernie Kimball.  
Ed Fox asked if at any point John’s working with both Seattle and Chicago would be unfair to the Northwest.  If so, AIHC would want to know.

Kris Locke said the Tribes in Washington State needed help from both CMS and IHS in implementing Medicare Like Rates.  Help is needed for training in how to reprice claims and in getting the hospital inpatient and outpatient “Cost to Charges” ratios for Critical Access and TEFRA hospitals from Noridian, the Medicare Fiscal Intermediary.

Emergency Preparedness Tribal Contracts and Coalitions
John Erickson and Gail Zimmerman, Department of Health discussed emergency preparedness issues including the upcoming Tribal PHEPR grant process.  DOH is still awaiting final notice of their ASPR grant award. The grant process still has not begun but Tribes can expect to receive the same amount as last year. The start date for the contracts will be September 1, 2007 and will run through August 8, 2008.  John also addressed issues that had been raised at the Portland Emergency Preparedness conference on August 10th including the distribution formula.   Maria Gardipee has been selected to fill in for Johnny Clark until he returns.  She will now be doing Tribal liaison work full time.  Maria can be reached at (360) 236-4021.
Peggy Shapiro, Washington State Hospital Association, discussed her role in helping to build coalitions.  It’s important for all of the emergency preparedness partners to know who brings what to the table.  Peggy has spoken to Tribes at the Northwest Tribal Emergency Coalition and the conference hosted by the Northwest Portland Area Indian Health Board.
Medicare Like Rates Update

Kris Locke, introduced Cassie Sauer and briefly described the Medicare Like Rates regulation.  Northwest Portland Area Indian Health Board coordinated a day long training on September 12th.  Implementation is difficult for Tribal CHS programs that don’t use the IHS Fiscal Intermediary because the Medicare payment rate calculations are very complex for some hospitals. Because of IHS policy, some Tribes are not able to “buy back” FI services through amending their annual funding agreement.  Kris handed out a chart that shows the different payment methods that apply to the various inpatient and outpatient facilities.

Cassie Sauer, Washington State Hospital Association, is attending for Will Callicot who is the main contact person at WSHA.  When they spoke she asked why hospitals couldn’t be asked to submit the UB-04 as well as the Medicare rates.  WSHA cannot require hospitals to do anything but can educate and encourage them.  The Critical Access hospitals in Washington (40 of 100 total) have a simple calculation for both inpatient and outpatient as do the cancer and children’s hospitals.  This can be done manually with a calculator.  It is believed that the larger hospitals have software at each facility to estimate the Medicare payment rate.  There are some middle size hospitals that may not have the software or who contract with another entity to do their billing.

To work with the hospitals AIHC will coordinate a conference call with WSHA to figure out next steps.   Joanne Liantonio, Kim Zillyette Harris, Julie Reed, Gerald Yokiora, Cheryl Rasar volunteered to participate on the call.
Proposed Medicaid Changes – Health Opportunity Account Project, SCHIP and State Plan Amendments

Rodger Gantz, Director HRSA/OAS/Legislation & Policy Analysis, spoke about Medicaid waivers and State Plan amendments (SPA) which are part of the Governor’s health policy initiative.  A SPA is being developed to add an option called “Health Opportunity Accounts” for certain Medicaid beneficiaries.  These work something like Health Savings Accounts.  HRSA would place around $1,000 per year in a special account for people who volunteered for the program.  Certain Medicaid funded health care services would be paid out of this amount.  If the person used more that $1,000 they would then receive regular Medicaid benefits.  If they used less, the remaining funding would be available to purchase insurance or education when the person was no longer eligible for Medicaid.  The targeted group is the Transitional Medical Program.  Participation is voluntary and enrollment must be selected (it is not default enrollment requiring an active “opt out”). 
The SCHIP expansion that was discussed at the last AIHC meeting is being put on hold because of a letter issued by CMS.  Prior to approving new SCHIP expansions, CMS is requiring a set of conditions to be met – which are likely impossible.  In particular States must have 95% of eligible children already enrolled in SCHIP before income categories can be expanded.  SCHIP federal legislation is still being debated in Congress.  Washington State has enough carry over funding to continue their program probably through 2009. In October, 2006 a HIFFA waiver was submitted to help finance 10,000 parents with children enrolled in Basic Health Plus.  CMS has requested revisions to the proposal which are nearly complete.

Finally Rodger reported that HRSA is looking for more efficient ways to conduct work with Tribes and he is working with Colleen Cawston to implement a HRSA workgroup in conjunction with IPAC.  Colleen announced that the next HRSA workgroup meeting will be October 3.

State Agency Updates

Steve Norsen, PEBB Outreach Manager for the Health Care Authority discussed implementation of Tribal enrollment in PEBB beginning January 2009.  For Tribes who are interested in participating the employer application will need to be completed by September 1, 2008.  In the meantime, HCA needs to develop WACs to fully implement and HCA will get information out to the Tribes about the process.  The 2009 rates will be known next July and this will help Tribes make the final decision.  In the meantime, Steve is encouraging Tribes to learn more about the program, options and the steps necessary to apply.  There is a start up fee and contract to discuss, in addition to employee education and sign up.  There are educational sessions that Tribes would be welcome to attend. Steve’s contact number is (360) 412-4201.
Kim Zillyette Harris commented that Tribes with health programs used by employees would also have to be sure to have provider contract with the plans used by PEBB.  

Jan Olmstead, Tribal Liaison for the Health Care Authority discussed the Tribal workgroup that resulted from the Governor’s health initiative and was endorsed at the Centennial Accord meeting. Jan circulated a handout describing the work group and the two initial priorities: diabetes and children’s prevention.  The group will be reconvened before the end of the year.
Deb Sosa, Tribal Liaison for DSHS/HRSA reported that the PCCM contracts had gone out.  There are some changes to the Healthy Options beneficiary booklet and she asked Tribes to review and get comments to her by next week.  Kris will send out to delegates.  All of the Tribal NPI numbers have been entered into the DSHS system.  Finally, DOH is concerned that Tribal infant mortality is not decreasing as it is in other groups.  The First Steps program would like to meet with Tribes to discuss the problem and potential solutions.  November 7th is the date that is being planned.  Delegates asked if it would be possible for DOH to present and clarify the date so everyone understands the basis of the concern and that NPAIHB also be invited to attend.  Deb and Maria Gardipee will coordinate.
Medicare Part D 2008

Kris Locke presented a paper on Tribal participation in Medicare Part D.  Several Tribes have found that is has significantly increased pharmacy revenue and/or decreased CHS costs.  Tribes who want to begin a program must start talking with Tribal Councils now and begin planning within their health program.  Part D plan information for 2008 will be available in October, enrollment takes place between November 15 – December 30.  People who do not enroll by December 30th must wait until 2009 (unless they qualify under special circumstances.)
Delegate Roundtable

Delegates discussed problems with the Basic Food and Nutrition Program.  Many Tribes have dropped out because of increasing reporting requirements, inability to include traditional foods, constant revisions required for the grant application.  It is unclear if this is a State or federal problem.  Delegates would like to know how many Tribes are currently participating, how many have dropped out and if the program can address these problems.
Makah and Nooksack are looking for Health Directors.

Meeting was adjourned. 
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